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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION

LEGISLATIVE TRACKING COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
June 13, 2014
12:00 p.m.

City Council Conference Room B
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Attendance: Committee Members Greg Radlinski (Chair), Joe Andrews
Also: Jeff Clements, City Council Research; Connie Benham
The meeting was called to order at 12:0r p.m. by Chairman Radlinski.  The committee had asked that Mayor’s Chief of Staff Chris Hand or another representative of the administration be present to discuss the recent police and fire pension reform legislation, but no one was available to address the committee today. Mr. Radlinski asked that another attempt be made to have Mr. Hand attend the committee’s next meeting.
The committee discussed the following legislative introductions:
2014-385 (appropriating $413,000 from the Stormwater Services fund to the Northeast Florida Builders Association’s Builders Care program to fund installation of water lines in the Larsen Acres community): the members questioned why the City was allocating funds to a private entity to perform this work rather than bidding a contract itself or paying the JEA to do the installation. A question was raised about the qualifications of the persons doing the installation and what, if any, liability the City will bear for work not done correctly. The committee requested that a representative of Builders Care be invited to the next meeting to discuss the project.
2014-390 (amending the FY12/13 budget to reflect changes in the JTA’s budget schedules): Commissioner Radlinski opposed the practice of using bus operations funds to subsidize the Skyway and the CTA paratransit services, particularly if the JTA is not going to charge Skyway riders a fare. The group discussed the appropriate uses of City local option gas tax funds, a point raised in several recent meetings by former TRUE Commissioner Tom Martin, who believes that state law limits the use of gas tax funds to capital construction purposes, not for operational expenses. The committee requested guidance from the Office of General Counsel the legally appropriate use of the gas tax funds and how that relates to the City’s agreement with JTA for use of the BJP-related funds for both roads and transit.

2014-412 (appropriating $338,500 from the Banking Fund to purchase 2 water taxi vessels): the commissioners opposed the City’s entry into the water taxi business as not being a core function of government, and advocated for letting private enterprise handle the function.
Motion: that the Legislative Tracking Committee recommends to the full TRUE Commission that the commission oppose passage of Ordinance 2014-412 as not being a core function of government – approved.
2014- 413 (appropriating $500,000 in Shipyards/Landmar/TriLegacy legal settlement  revenues to a variety of summer camperships): Chairman Radlinski expressed the opinion that the settlement funds should be used for downtown improvement purposes since the original appropriation was for that purpose. 
Motion: that the Legislative Tracking Committee recommends to the full TRUE Commission that the commission oppose passage of Ordinance 2014-413 – approved.
2014-409 (appropriating a $13 million legal settlement from the Shipyards/Landmar/TriLegacy project bankruptcy settlement to a Special Council Operating Contingency fund for future appropriation: the members expressed curiosity about the uses to which these funds might eventually be put.

2014-389 (appropriating $750,000 from the Downtown Investment Authority’s Downtown Economic Development Fund to begin a Downtown Retail Enhancement Grant Program): Commissioner Andrews opposed the bill because it ignores market forces and injects government into what should be a private sector determination, and because he believes the City should not be in the incentive business in the first place. Commissioner Radlinski took the opposite view, that incentives to improve the downtown business climate are appropriate and necessary to downtown revitalization. He asked that staff request all TRUE Commissioners to read the bill in advance of the next full commission meeting so that they can discuss it with some familiarity.
2014-388 (appropriating $800,000 in state grant funds and local cash and in-kind match to a criminal justice mental health and substance abuse program): Commissioner Radlinski expressed support for additional spending on mental health programs to take care of the needs of the mentally ill, many of whom are homeless and/or incarcerated. Commissioner Andrews requested information on whether the City has ever tallied up how much funding it allocates to a wide variety of mental health programs through the Sheriff’s Office, Children’s Commission, Department of Parks, Recreation and Community Services, public service grants, etc. Staff was asked to inquire of the Council Auditor’s Office if such a data collection effort has ever taken place.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:55 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Chief

Council Research Division
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